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September 9, 2022 

To: University Committee on Faculty Affairs 

From: Teresa K. Woodruff, Ph.D. 
Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs 

Subject: Support in Granting Emeritum Status for Frances Pouch Downes 

The Emeritum policy in the Faculty Handbook provides that “Faculty and academic 
staff who end their employment at the University after a substantial period of 
distinguished service, but short of the years of service needed for retirement 
eligibility, may be granted emeritum status by the President upon the written 
recommendation of the Provost after the Provost consults with the UCFA.” 

Pursuant to the Emeritum policy, I seek your consultation on the attached request 
from Dean Duxbury. I have reviewed the request and recommend the granting of 
Emeritum status to Dr. Frances Pouch Downes. Dean Duxbury’s letter provides the 
basis for the recommendation and Dr. Frances Pouch Downes’ accomplishments 
and contributions to MSU during her career at Michigan State University. I ask that 
this request be considered by the University Committee on Faculty Affairs at their 
next meeting on Tuesday, September 13, 2022.  

Cc: Ann E. Austin, Ph.D. 
Kara Yermak, MHRLR 
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July 26, 2022 

 

To Whom It May Concern: 

 

This is a request to award Dr. Frances Pouch Downes emeritum status.  Dr. 
Downes joined the BLD faculty in 2012.  She was the Director of the Bureau of 
Laboratories at the State of Michigan Health and Human Services.  Due to her 
accomplished career prior to joining MSU, she was hired with the Professor title as 
a rolling fixed term. 

During her time with BLD she established a study abroad experience for students 
in Malawi.  Dr. Downes also provided consulting services for the Association for 
Public Health Laboratories (APHL) primarily with labs in Indonesia.  She also was 
awarded the Lifetime Achievement Award by the APHL, their highest honor.  

Dr. Downes is going to retire at the end of this academic year (8/15/22) but does 
not have the time in rank to be considered an MSU official retiree.  She clearly 
represented the BLD unit and MSU well during her years of service and will remain 
active in the clinical/public health laboratory community.  I am asking that she be 
given the emeritum title. 

 

Respectfully, 

 
 

John A. Gerlach, Ph.D., D(ABHI) 

Professor and Program Director 

 

 

Phillip M. Duxbury 

Dean, College of Natural Science 
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